
 
 

 
GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 

 
July 19, 2021 - 5:30 p.m. 

 
MINUTES                        

PRESENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ABSENT 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Patricia Partlow, Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and 
Ronnie Ables; City Manager Julia M. Wilkie, Assistant 
City Manager Ryan Thomas, Police Chief T.J. Chaudoin, 
City/County Planning Director Phil Lindler and City 
Attorney Tripp Padgett; James Hicks from the Index-
Journal.  
 
Councilor Betty Boles was present by audio. 
 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert. 

   
 
   
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting to order at 5:30 

p.m.  
 
Bishop Oliver T. McCray gave the invocation. 

                        
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  
 
Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas confirmed a quorum 
was present. 
 
 
After City Manager Julia Wilkie confirmed that Council 
received a request to amend the agenda before the meeting 
to add a public appearance by Trexler Lockhart, Mayor 
Smith asked for a motion to approve changing the agenda. 
 
 
A motion to amend the agenda was made by Johnathan Bass, 
seconded by Patricia Partlow. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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RECOGNIZE 
 
Barbara Ann 
Heegan, 
President & CEO 
of Greenwood SC 
Chamber of 
Commerce. 

 Greenwood Chamber of Commerce President & CEO Barbara 
Ann Heegan recognized Assistant City Manager Thomas who 
will not be able to attend his graduation from the 
Leadership Greenwood Class of 2021 and thanked the City 
for his sponsorship in the program. 

                        
APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 Mayor Smith asked for a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda.  
 
A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Ronnie Ables. 
 
The motion passed unanimously.  

                          
CONSIDER  
 
Ordinance No. 
21-022 
Authorizing the 
City Manager to 
Negotiate a 
Purchase 
Contract 
Conveying 
Approximately 
.22 Acres of 
City Owned 
Property Located 
on Gray Street 
(6855-102-851). 
 
(2nd reading) 

 Under Public Hearings, City Manager Wilkie reminded 
Council that Mr. Vasquez, owner of 706 Green Street, 
requested to purchase the vacant lot adjacent to his 
home in 2019. After the City Attorney advised staff to 
release the property for bids no bids were received. Mr. 
Vasquez contacted the City again in 2021 and the property 
was again posted for bids. Mr. Vasquez submitted a $1,000 
bid and was the only bidder. 
 
No one spoke for or against the purchase contract. 
 
 
A motion to authorize the City Manager to negotiate a 
purchase contract conveying approximately .22 acres of 
City owned property located on Gray Street (6855-102-
851) was made by Betty Boles, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Councilor Patricia Partlow inquired the difference 
between the sale of City property for residential and 
commercial uses, after noticing separate terms and 
conditions requirements for each sale, and believed 
there ought to be some visible, basic guidelines that 
should be the same across the board.   
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She noted, for an example, stipulations regarding the 
sale of City property (adjacent to the R.L. Stevens 
Recreation Center) to DJ Swearinger, in which there is 
a reversion clause if the property is not utilized for 
its intended use. City Attorney Tripp Padgett noted that 
every property sale is unique and so will be the terms 
and conditions for each sale. He also noted that the 
property that is adjacent to the R.L. Stevens Center is 
for the benefit of City residents and will be defined in 
the deed what it can be used for. 
 
Assistant City Manager Thomas reminded Council that the 
original request from Mr. Vasquez was presented in 2019 
and they agreed to set the minimum bid of $1,000 for 
that property, which was the market value. Part of the 
Request for Proposal (RFP) was the understanding that 
the bidder would be responsible for any appraisals and 
title searches at their own expense. 
 
Councilor Niki Hutto informed Council that the appraisal 
is to the benefit of the buyer to confirm the value of 
what they are paying for. The whole concept of 
negotiating a sale of property is based on mutual consent 
by all parties and each one is unique. Buyers are not 
required to get a title search, nor an appraisal, but it 
is highly recommended. She noted the Grace Street Park 
has the same reversion clause as the property that is 
adjacent to R.L. Stevens Recreation Center because it 
was bought by public funds and must remain a public 
entity; also, residential zoning will not allow property 
to be used for commercial purposes.  
 
City Manager Wilkie agreed with the City Attorney’s 
explanation that each parcel (such as Gray Street, the 
Kitson Mill Site, and R.L. Stevens Center) is unique, 
and Council set parameters as to how they wanted staff 
to move forward with selling each property. Mr. Vasquez 
has already informed his intentions for the property and 
Council was amenable to selling it to him.  She noted 
that there has not been any specifics for the property 
that is adjacent to the recreation center submitted to 
Council yet, but Mr. Swearinger can discuss any concerns 
he may have with the City Attorney.   
 
City Manager Wilkie noted the City doesn’t sell a lot of 
its property, so this is process is new to our staff and 
Council. She will consult with other City Managers for 
any property sale baselines to see if there is a template 
that other communities are using.  
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Councilor Johnathan Bass agreed with Councilor Partlow 
that Council did not provide specific terms and 
conditions to the impending sale of the Gray Street 
property in 2019, and a reversion clause can be taken. 
Mayor Smith reminded everyone that the reason why the 
R.L. Stevens Center was in fallow for 15 years is because 
Greenwood County failed to include a reversion clause to 
the sale of the property; however, it would not make 
sense to add a reversion clause to the Gray Street 
property. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                            
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-023 Annexing 
and Rezoning One 
Parcel of Land, 
Approximately 
15.601 Acres, 
Located at 1927 
Calhoun Road 
(6837-630-315) 
Owned by RTB 
Capital, LLC. 
 
(2nd reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie read the title of proposed Ordinance 
No. 21-023 and reminded Council of their approval to 
annex 1925 Calhoun Road and assigned the R7 zoning.   
Developer Todd Bailey has since purchased 15 more acres, 
adjacent to that property, to build 67 additional units, 
expanding the Johns Creek Subdivision under the same R7 
zoning. 
 
City/County Planning Director Phil Lindler confirmed 
that, if approved, this landlocked portion of land will 
be an extension of the subdivision’s existing zoning. 
Mr. Lindler and Mayor Smith also confirmed to Councilor 
Bass that the Planning Commission originally recommended 
MPR for the Johns Creek Subdivision. 
 
Developer Todd Bailey spoke in favor of the proposed 
annexation of 1927 Calhoun Road by confirming that it 
made sense for his company to purchase this parcel 
because it is landlocked.  Mr. Bailey also assured 
Councilor Bass that the layout of the subdivision has 
been changed to protect area springs, which were also 
analyzed, and SCDOT monitored roadways during 
construction.   
 
No one spoke against the proposed annexation of 1927 
Calhoun Road. 
  
 
A motion to approve proposed Ordinance No. 21-023 
annexing and rezoning one parcel of land, approximately 
15.601 Acres, located at 1927 Calhoun Road (6837-630-
315) owned by RTB Capital, LLC, was made by Matthew 
Miller, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
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There was no further discussion from Council. 
  
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                       
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-024 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official 
Ordinance No. 
10-004 
Concerning 
Automatic 
Changeable Copy 
Boards for 
Educational Uses 
in the PDD 
Zoning District 
Created by the 
Ordinance. 
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie read the title of Ordinance No. 21-
024 and recognized City/County Planner Draper Carlile 
who discussed Lander University’s request to replace 
their existing digital sign with a slightly larger sign.  
He confirmed to Mayor Smith that there are cosmetic 
changes proposed but, structurally, this sign will not 
change at all. 
 
Mr. Eddie Shaw, Lander University Director of Special 
Events, spoke in favor of the request to change the sign 
from a one color to a full color digital display, with 
increased highlights and a better aspect ratio of images 
coming directly off Lander’s website, for better 
branding and marketing. He clarified to Councilor Bass 
that the name of the sports complex will not change. 
 
No one spoke against the zoning request. 
 
 
A motion to approve proposed Ordinance No. 21-024 to 
amending the City of Greenwood’s Official Ordinance No. 
10-004 concerning automatic changeable copy boards for 
educational uses in the PDD Zoning District created by 
the Ordinance was made by Johnathan Bass, seconded by 
Matthew Miller. 
 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-025 Amending 
Ordinance No. 
03-010, Zoning 
Ordinance, 
Chapter 6, 
Supplemental 
Regulations, 
Section 
6.3.10.3., 
Concerning 
Electronic Signs 
in the IP and OP 
Zoning District 
for Educational 
Uses. 
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie read the title of the proposed 
ordinance and recognized City/County Planner Draper 
Carlile who informed Council that this request is also 
from Lander University to add two automatic, changeable 
copy boards at 511 Wilson Street and at the Finis Horne 
Arena.  Because both properties are zoned Institutional 
Professional (which do not allow digital copy boards), 
a change to the Zoning Ordinance has been recommended, 
and approved, by the Planning Commission. 
 
Lander Representative Eddie Shaw spoke in favor of the 
request for Lander University to have the opportunity to 
increase branding, marketing and community awareness.  
He confirmed to Councilor Matthew Miller that these 
signs will be smaller in size. 
 
No one spoke against the proposed Zoning Ordinance 
Amendment. 
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 21-015 was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
21-026 Amending 
the city of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning 
Approximately 
1.08 Acres of 
Land Located at 
1408 and 1410 
Cambridge Avenue 
from R3 (Medium 
Density 
Residential) to 
GC (General 
Commercial). 
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Wilkie read the title of the proposed 
ordinance and recognized City/County Planner Draper 
Carlile who discussed the request to rezone 1408 and 
1410 Cambridge Avenue, located directly south of the new 
Wal-Mart, to General Commercial. The property has two 
vacant houses that the owner has planned to demolish for 
the development of retail, or a grocery store, that will 
fit with the Comprehensive Plan if zoned to General 
Commercial.  He confirmed to Mayor Smith that buffering 
requirements for this property would probably occur 
after it is rezoned and, although he did not know the 
owner’s exact intention for the property, confirmed to 
Councilor Betty Boles that liquor stores are allowed in 
General Commercial zoning, but no one spoke in 
opposition at the Planning Commission meeting.  
 
Ted Robinette, the owner of 1408 and 1408 Cambridge 
Avenue, spoke in favor of the request.  He did not have 
any current plans for the property, other than to remove 
those houses, if approved for commercial zoning and 
confirmed one of the neighbors expressed interest in 
developing something together that can be leased as a 
grocery store, or perhaps a strip mall. 
 
No one spoke against the proposed rezoning request. 
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 21-026 was made by 
Niki Hutto, seconded by Patricia Partlow. 
 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                              
RECOGNIZE 
 
Katie Davenport 
and Ron 
Millender with 
The Greenwood 
Promise for an 
Update on the 
Phase II 
Campaign. 

 Under Public Appearances, City Manager Wilkie recognized 
Katie Davenport and Ron Millender for an update on Phase 
II of The Greenwood Promise campaign. Executive Director 
Davenport introduced a student, Daniel Ortiz, who shared 
that he never thought he would be able to go to college. 
Because his father is deceased and his mother was 
deported in 2017, leaving him without a permanent 
residence since the age of 15, Mr. Ortiz thanked 
Greenwood Promise for giving him a second chance at life 
and helping him achieve his dream of owning a 
construction company. 
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Ms. Davenport noted there are a lot of students, like 
Daniel, that are impacted by the Greenwood Promise.  She 
updated Council on their fundraising efforts, surpassing 
$5 million, which was the goal for Phase I.   They are 
currently fundraising for an additional $5 million for 
Phase II that will add two additional years to the 
program for a four year degree; starting with the 1st two 
years at Piedmont Tech and finishing the last two years 
from Lander University with a bachelor’s degree.  After 
confirming that $5 million will not cover every student, 
Councilor Bass suggested, and Mayor Smith agreed, that 
the City of Greenwood should support Greenwood Promise. 
 
Ron Millender informed Council that Greenwood Promise is 
an endowment, not an operational expense, that promises 
kids in kindergarten that they will receive financial 
support if they go to college.   
 
Ms. Davenport distributed a fact sheet with updated 
information on their campaign to Council. 

                            
RECOGNIZE 
 
Craig Logan with 
BIC Solutions to 
Discuss Violence 
Intervention 
Programs and 
Youth 
Engagement. 

 City Manager Wilkie recognized Craig Logan who requested 
support from City Council for a violence intervention 
program, that he has partnered with four other 
classmates who graduated from Greenwood High School 
Classes of 2006 and 2007, in efforts to give back to 
their community. The program, called “Basketball After 
Dark”, was created through local communities in North 
Charleston to help bridge relationships between law 
enforcement, raise awareness about gun violence, promote 
and encourage physical activities & participation in 
organized sports, and mentorships. This program will be 
a basketball league modeled from North Charleston that 
served about six communities in high crime areas.  There 
were pop-up games to build community awareness and build 
a roster to represent their area for a tournament as a 
beginning. 
 
This intervention program was created to help combat 
violence in communities and requested support from City 
Council and can work in conjunction with the Greenwood 
YMCA, Boys & Girls Club, and other nonprofits towards a 
common goal by building relationships and communicating 
with each other. Upon speaking with local community 
members such as Lamar Crawford (owner Next Level 
Fitness) and area churches, he believed that the 
community is willing to engage student and adult 
populations. 
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Mr. Logan confirmed to Councilor Hutto that members of 
the North Charleston Police Department were a part of 
the program and their relationships within these 
communities’ leagues improved. Members of this program 
have engaged with communities in Greenwood to get an 
idea of which six to seven areas to target and a contact 
person who could build a roster.  
 
Mayor Smith suggested Mr. Logan should speak with Police 
Chief TJ Chaudoin, along with Jamal Crawford & Mr. 
Lockhart, because they are all going in the same 
direction. 
 
Councilor Bass added that Councilor Partlow’s 
conversation with Mr. Bob Woodson was about engaging, 
finding champions, and building the community (as his 
goal).  Councilor Partlow added that everybody must be 
able to communicate with one another to prevent any 
repetition and commended Mr. Logan for wanting to bring 
this program to Greenwood.  Councilor Boles agreed and 
noted that it will take a village to come up with 
solutions that are not redundant. 
 
City Manager Wilkie asked Mr. Logan to keep the City 
abreast of his progress. 

                           
RECOGNIZE 
 
Trexler Lockhart 
with Positive 
Circle Boxing 
Club (P.C.B.C.). 

 City Manager Wilkie recognized Trexler Lockhart who 
informed Council that P.C.B.C. is a community based 
organization that changed his life to achieve greatness 
and serve as a positive outlet for the youth.  It is 
their goal to decrease negative influences that leads to 
criminal activity and asked City Council to support this 
organization.   
 
Mr. Lockhart confirmed to Councilor Hutto that he would 
like to affiliate this club with the Golden Glove amateur 
boxing program for children ages from 5 to 17. Hours of 
operation are from 8 a.m. to 9:15 a.m. for children; but 
doors to the facility are open all day. 
 
Mayor Smith stated that it was neat to see young kids of 
all races throwing combinations in Mr. Lockhart’s gym, 
but reiterated Councilor Partlow’s suggestion for 
community organizations to unite to prevent duplication.    
He requested a digital copy of P.C.B.C. to be distributed 
amongst Council, but also recommended them to personally 
visit the gym.  
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Mr. Lockhart informed to Councilor Partlow that he had 
34 professional fights, until a vehicle accident in 
2003, but will try to compete again in November to show 
kids that he did box and it is something that he loves 
to do. 

                             
CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
21-007 Committee 
the City of 
Greenwood to 
Providing a 
Program Fee for 
the Municipal 
Association of 
South Carolina 
(M.A.S.C.) 
Retail 
Recruitment 
Training Program 
and Supporting 
the City’s 
Application 
Thereto. 

 

 City Manager Wilkie informed Council that the MASC is 
hosting a retail recruitment training course led by a 
private consulting business, The Retail Coach, a 
national market research and development firm. The 
course includes six days of training in Columbia, that 
will be stretched from August to November, at a cost of 
$5,000 per person, with an additional $1,000 for an extra 
person. The MASC is requesting Council to approve the 
resolution to confirm their approval of the payment 
amount when the application is submitted.  She reminded 
Council of Laura Hudson’s new role in retail retention 
and recruitment for the City of Greenwood, along with 
the Chamber of Commerce’s affiliation with Greenwood 
Together. The Chamber of Commerce is willing to fund ½ 
the cost ($3,000) for their President, Barbara Ann 
Heegan, to attend trainings as well.  The City has 
Economic Development funds available if Council wants to 
apply for participation in this program. 
 
City Manager Wilkie thinks this is an excellent 
opportunity for Ms. Hudson to train with a professional 
consulting group to learn retail recruitment and tools 
needed to start that process. It is important to have a 
building inventory showing vacant properties in key 
commercial corridors for retail recruitment. Laura 
Hudson added that, once a consulting firm is selected to 
provide a building inventory assessment and marketing 
plan availability, this training will give her technical 
and soft communication skills to contact people and 
attend trade shows.   
 
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 21-007 was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

 City Manager Wilkie discussed several upcoming events 
and reminded Council of three remaining litter pickups, 
starting with Ward 4 that will meet at the Nu Way at 9 
a.m.    Mayor Smith thanked Councilor Boles, and several 
people, for getting a great turnout in her Ward and 
challenged Ward 4 for a better turnout. He also asked 
everyone to keep her sister in prayer.   
 
Councilor Boles thanked Mayor Smith and everyone who 
participated in the neighborhood cleanup.  

                          
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 Councilor Boles and Hutto thanked City staff for their 
hard work, without any major problems, at the Festival 
of Discovery. 
 
Mayor Smith agreed that it was an amazing labor of love.   
 
Councilor Miller added that the Kansas City Barbecue 
Society representatives stated that they love coming to 
Greenwood.  
 
Councilor Bass encouraged everyone to listen to 
Councilor Partlow’s and Bob Woodson’s interview on Ann 
Eller’s radio show on wcrs@1450am.net and thinks that 
there are many efforts needed, from a social standpoint, 
to strengthen our communities.  He also informed Council 
that several local legislators met to discuss forming a 
taskforce to address some issues regarding Greenwood’s 
law enforcement and the Solicitor’s Office issues to set 
the tone of what this group is going to accomplish.  He 
also suggested that Council should have a discussion to 
consider funding a prosecutor in the Greenwood 
Solicitor’s Office to focus specially on City cases.  

           
   
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Johnathan 

Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 7:29 p.m. 

 
 

_____________________ 
       Brandon Smith, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer  
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